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	December 1, 2008
	Client-Matter:   24963-036


Board Members and Staff

California Air Resources Board

1001 “I” Street

P.O. Box 2815 

Sacramento, CA  95812

Re:
Comments of the County of Los Angeles on the October 2008 AB 32 Proposed Scoping Plan

Dear Board Members and Staff:


The County of Los Angeles (the “County”) appreciates the opportunity to provide these comments to the California Air Resources Board (“CARB”) on the October 2008 AB 32 Proposed Scoping Plan (the “Plan”).  The County thanks and congratulates CARB board members and staff for their collective and continuing efforts on this momentous undertaking. 


The County submitted comments on the June 2008 Scoping Plan discussion draft and this letter builds on and supplements those comments, recognizing the numerous revisions that have been made to the Plan.  Above all, the County wants to be a leader among local governments in reducing emissions.  To that end, the County strongly urges CARB to provide a path by which local governments can quantify emission reductions and have the reductions certified for use in the carbon market.  Furthermore, the County strongly endorses CARB’s consideration of directing revenues from the future auctioning of credits to local governments for progressive action to reduce emissions.

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES


The County is the most populous county in the United States with an estimated population of over 10 million.  The County provides a range of services from law enforcement to health care, and operates a variety of facilities, including public libraries, museums and jails.  In providing these services and maintaining these operations, the County is also a significant energy consumer.  It is one of the largest single commercial customers of Southern California Edison Company and the Los Angeles Department of Water & Power, and a significant Southern California Gas Company customer as well.  

THE ROLE OF Local Governments IN EMISSIONS REDUCTIONS


The County thanks CARB for its recognition of the importance of local governments in meeting the challenge of climate change.  The Plan recommends that local governments reduce their greenhouse gas (“GHG”) emissions by approximately 15 percent below today’s levels.  Plan at 3, 27.  The County endorses the Plan’s recommendation for voluntary emissions reductions, as local governments represent a significant potential source for GHG emission reductions.  For example, local governments can enact green building ordinances and other land use-related steps, including steps that reduce or mitigate GHG emissions impact beyond what would normally be required under CEQA through traffic/transportation intensity, water use, and landscaping.  Local governments can also modify internal operations, including participating in energy efficiency and renewables programs and modifying vehicle fleets.  


Additionally, while many local governments, agencies, and special districts are moving ahead with plans to address climate change, there also are many that are not. Even those who are addressing climate change are finding that they must create the organizational infrastructure to do so.

At the same time, however, the County notes that local governments may not have the financial or staff resources to put programs in place that would result in reduced emissions or to even verify and report their emissions or reductions.  CARB should therefore adopt incentives for local governments and regional agencies to collaborate and share information on how to measure and reduce emissions.    


The most effective incentives CARB can provide to local governments are financial incentives.  For example, as discussed below, local governments should be allowed to sell offsets in the cap-and-trade market, and local governments should receive financial assistance from the revenue generated by auctioning GHG credits.  

CAP-AND-TRADE: OFFSETS AND CREDIT FOR DOWNSTREAM 

GREEN ENERGY AND ENERGY EFFICIENCY PROJECTS


While the County looks forward to future discussions on the details of a cap-and-trade system, a few items merit comment in this forum.  Because local governments have limited resources (which will remain very limited in the current constricted budget environment), CARB needs to provide incentives for emission reductions.  The biggest, most effective incentive would be monetary and would allow local governments to participate in offsets programs and to sell credits for verified projects.  Local governments should be able to receive offsets for (1) early action programs that have already reduced GHG emissions, (2) land use-related requirements (such as green building ordinances, traffic/transportation intensity requirements, water use, and landscaping) that go beyond what is required under SB 375 or other statewide requirements, (3) changes in internal operations, such as participation in energy efficiency and renewables programs, and fleet modification.  


Local governments are uniquely positioned and qualified to address and reduce emissions and pollution from low-income and heavily-polluted areas.  CARB should provide incentives to local governments when they implement programs that achieve reductions from, and benefit these areas.

To this end, one of the County’s major points of disagreement with the Scoping Plan is that emission reductions achieved from local government programs downstream of a utility should be given separate and distinct treatment (either as an offset or credit) when those reductions do not result directly from a utility’s incentive programs.  By providing GHG emissions credits only to the upstream energy providers, CARB will ultimately discourage projects which could significantly reduce emissions at downstream locations.  CARB’s efforts here should recognize that steps taken to improve energy efficiency are not solely the result of programs implemented by utilities.  Instead, credit should be given to local governments for efforts to implement greater energy efficiency or develop renewable energy projects.  After all, these downstream entities are the best equipped to interact with carbon investors and take advantage of energy efficiency and alternative energy.  


CARB should therefore adopt a system to award allowances to local government, downstream projects that reduce emissions.  The allowances could come from already-planned auction or allocation pools, so as not to increase overall emissions.  The allowances could then be allocated to reduce overall project costs.
  Such a system could remove what has been a perennial barrier to improved energy efficiency since the advent of energy efficiency programs.

Green Buildings


The Plan still does not adequately recognize or propose to provide incentives for the significant role local governments play in constructing, and approving the construction of green buildings.  Plan at 57-59.  The role of local governments in promoting and implementing green buildings throughout the state include:  

· Local governments are setting an example by certifying their own facilities under LEED or other green building standards,

· Local governments have developed programs requiring green building certification in advance of stricter Title 24 green building codes or other green building legislation,

· Local governments have developed pilot programs investigating energy efficiency upgrades to existing buildings at ownership milestones,

· Local governments are in a position to develop, promote, enforce and provide feedback on the effectiveness of green building programs (local or statewide).

· Many local governments are in a good position to implement innovative but more capital-intensive projects involving distributed generation and other cutting-edge but expensive concepts that will be necessary to meet the heightened targets in this sector.


As the County has previously stated, these roles should be considered when CARB, the California Energy Commission (“CEC”) and the California Public Utilities Commission (“CPUC”) determine specific programs, roles, responsibilities, and funding to achieve greenhouse gas reductions in new and existing buildings.  CARB should provide incentives to local governments to implement and achieve additional GHG reductions through these various measures.  


In addition, CARB (in conjunction with the CEC and CPUC) should consider how to engage the utilities to actively support the adoption of green building and other land use ordinances that will result in decreased GHG emissions.  Over a year ago, the CPUC ordered the state’s investor-owned utilities to work with various stakeholders, including the CEC, on energy building standards, local government planning and building officials, the BIA, developers, and labor on the development and implementation of a zero net energy usage strategy.  To date, it does not appear that the IOUs have followed this directive—at least with respect to the County’s efforts—and so it is apparent that a mere order is not sufficient.  

Energy Efficiency


To meet the Plan’s goals in energy efficiency, CARB should move quickly to allow local governments to administer their own energy efficiency programs using third party funding or other funding that is not tied to utility program cost effectiveness requirements or maximizing utility shareholder returns.  Since 2002, local governments have had a greater administrative and implementation role in energy efficiency programs under the CPUC’s Public Goods Charge Energy Efficiency proceedings.  In 2006, the CPUC approved a specific local government partnership which began to leverage the unique resources of local governments to deliver energy efficiency savings in their communities.  

Increasingly under this model, where the CPUC delegates to investor-owned utilities the design and administration of energy efficiency programs for municipal entities, the programs administered by some of the utilities have become inflexible, which prevent local entities from truly shaping the program to take advantage of that entity’s strengths and to meet its needs.  In thinking about the long-term future for energy efficiency in California for public sector programs, the CPUC may need to step outside the utility-led paradigm.


As local governments realize that energy management is one piece of a larger initiative to meet State goals for greenhouse gas reduction, the current model for engaging local governments in energy efficiency activities needs to be examined.  Local governments are the first to respond to the community’s changing views and conscience regarding the issue of carbon reduction, and therefore need to take a broad view of energy within the context of smart growth, transportation, and related topics.  CARB should conclude that local government sustainability programs, of which energy efficiency programs are a part, are better managed in a holistic manner by a State agency or independent, non-profit entity. 

CARB anticipates reductions from local government to include community energy, community waste and recycling, community water and wastewater systems, community transportation, and community design, among others. There are energy efficiency implications in every one of these categories.  Local governments have been busy examining a wide variety of projects, such as public transportation. building codes, garbage contracts, and water conveyances.  Local governments will play a key role in the development of local renewable energy permits for solar rooftop efforts and conditions associated with traditional energy resources that require permits for transmission.

The County urges CARB, the CEC, and the CPUC to consider mechanisms for direct funding of local government programs which achieve greater energy efficiency and greenhouse gas reductions.  Local governments have earned the right to greater autonomy and authority in developing and implementing these programs.  The federal government has recognized this, allocating funding for energy efficiency and greenhouse gas reductions directly to qualified local governments in the 2007 Federal Energy Bill.  Pending federal climate change legislation also contemplates direct funding to local governments’ in-house programs.  Now is the time when California should circle around to fully support these efforts.

regional Transportation and land use


With the passage of SB 375, the County believes that mass and public transportation will become an even more critical component of emissions reductions and that the legislation will encourage progressive changes to land use.  The County looks forward to working with CARB and the Southern California Association of Governments in developing a regional target for emission reductions in this sector.  


Again, the County appreciates CARB’s continuing efforts with regard to the Plan.  The County anticipates being an active participant in further proceedings and will partner with CARB to achieve all feasible and necessary emission reductions.  

Sincerely,

/s/

Randall W. Keen

41340122.3 

� While the County does not endorse any particular company’s program, companies such as Blue Source (www.bluesource.com) are working with other entities to develop such proposals on a nationwide basis.










